MINUTES OF THE SPRINGDALE TOWN BOARD MEETING – Sept. 15, 2014 

IN ATTENDANCE: Town Board Chair Ed Eloranta, Supervisor I Jeff Smith, Supervisor II Richard Schwenn (A quorum is present.)  and Clerk Vicki Anderson.   

CALL TO ORDER: by Chair Eloranta, 7 p.m.

NOTICE OF THE MEETING: pursuant to Wisconsin Open Meeting Law was confirmed. By 9/11/14 the agenda was posted in the three customary locations in the Town of Springdale as required by law and as a courtesy to the residents, the agenda was published in the Mt. Horeb Mail. 

MINUTES: MOTION by Schwenn/Smith to approve the minutes as distributed: 8/15/14. Motion carried, 3-0. 
PUBLIC INPUT: A resident questioned whether the outdoor light on the preschool located on Ridgeview Road complied with the   Town’s Dark Sky Lighting Ordinance. The outdoor light was described as shining a strong, bright light directly out across the countryside and illuminating properties on Lunde Lane. The Town ordinance adopted on 3/17/14 does not apply to all non-dark sky light fixtures and dusk-to-dawn lights installed prior to the effective date of the ordinance. The concerned citizen will contact the owner of the school to request that dark sky lighting fixture be installed which could provide security lighting for the school while respecting the neighboring property owners. 

FIRE DISTRICT UPDATE: In preparation for the annual meeting of the Mt. Horeb Area Joint Fire Department on 9/24/14 at 7 p.m., Mike Lamberty, Springdale representative on the Fire Board, briefly discussed a proposed increase in the budget of approximately 5-6%. An increase in worker’s compensation insurance is the basis for part of the increase. Also, the apparatus fund is working like it should. A new chassis will be ready to go in January, 2015. After the annual meeting, more information will be available about the budget and new fire station plans.  
DRIVEWAY PERMIT: PERRY ARMSTRONG – CHANGE DRIVEWAY PERMIT/CORAY LANE/SEC. 1:

MOTION by Smith/Schwenn to approve the removal of the fourth access point from the shared driveway on the west edge of Lot 1 of the new CSM with a recorded document as submitted. Discussion: A lot line adjustment of Lots 1 and 2, CSM No. 8897, has been approved by the PC and TB. With the lot line adjustment the new Lot 1 had two approved driveway permits and the new Lot 
2 had none. The new Lot 2 will apply for a driveway permit off of Coray Lane on the northeast edge of the lot. A recorded notice will document the relinquishment of the driveway permit on the west edge of Lot 1 for subsequent owners of the lot. The recorded document states:
“RELINQUISHMENT OF ENTITLEMENT TO DRIVEWAY PERMIT, TOWN OF SPRINGDALE, DANE COUNTY, WISCONSIN                  TO  WHOM IT MAY CONCERN, PLEASE TAKE NOTICE THAT:

1.Whereas, Lot 2 of Certified Survey Map 8897, is currently entitled to a driveway permit from the Town of Springdale, allowing it access to a shared driveway on its western edge, and

2. Whereas, parts of Lot 1 and 2 of said certified survey map are being resubdivided into a new certified survey map, and 

3. Whereas, the Town of Springdale is unwilling to issue a driveway permit to the newly created parcel unless the right to a driveway permit for Lot 2 of Certified Survey Map 8897 is relinquished

4. Now therefore, Perry J. Armstrong, as owner of the aforesaid Lot 2 of Certified Survey Map 8897, hereby relinquishes to the Town of Springdale any and all rights of vehicular access to the aforesaid shared driveway on its western edge.” Motion carried 3-0.
PC RECOMMENDATIONS: 
A. RICK GORDON/RESIDENTIAL ACCESSORY BUILDING/2400 SQ. FT./EARLY AUTUMN ROAD/SEC. 5: MOTION by Smith/Schwenn to approve the RAB permit. Discussion: The PC recommended approval to the TB for the following reasons:  no neighbors objected; it complies with the standards of the RAB Ordinance - specifically being built within the town-approved building envelope; it will not be used for commercial/business purposes; the existing residential driveway access will be used. Motion carried 3-0. 
B. CHRIS FENNE/REZONING #10747 FROM B-1 TO A-1/PRAIRIE RIDGE ROAD/SEC. 16: MOTION by Smith/Schwenn to approve the rezone from B-1 to A-1. Discussion: The PC recommended approval. The rezone is a step forward. It brings the residence into compliance with the current use; it has been occupied as a residence since 1968. The rezone to A-1 is consistent with the Town Plan and surrounding properties. The rezone will allow the owner to obtain a residential mortgage vs. a commercial loan for their residence. Motion to approve carried 3-0. 

.
C. D. ANDERSON/CMS AND DRIVEWAY VARIANCE/GETZ RD./SEC. 6:

MOTION by Smith/Schwenn to approve the CSM as presented with two conditions: 1. No buildings on Lot 1 outside of the town-approved building envelope. 2. Location for outbuildings on Lot 4 shall be approved by the Town if outside of the designated building envelope. Discussion: The Town PC recommend approval of the CSMs. Motion to approve the CSM carried 3-0. 
MOTION by Smith/Schwenn to approve the driveway variance for the concept of allowing four families (lots) to share a portion of a driveway that is currently serving three lots and to revoke the existing driveway permit for residential use for Lot 1 and restrict it to agricultural access only. Discussion: In supporting the variance for a shared driveway to serve four lots rather than three lots the following points were made: Eloranta: The variance is a unique, special case because it is a way to remedy an earlier mistake with the original layout of lots.  The previous layout of lots required the driveway to cross wetlands and a drainage swale. It resulted in houses on cropland/farmland which the Plan tries to prevent. The proposed houses would have been more visible to existing residences. With the variance for a shared driveway for four lots, houses are moved from farmland to the woods and to a tight corner in a 22 acre lot. Smith: Initially, to avoid a variance, two side-by-side driveways were considered. After viewing the land, it was observed that without a variance, another driveway would have to be constructed in close proximity to an existing house and an electric transformer and mature trees were in the way. 3. Schwenn: Initially he was on board for a side-by-side driveway because he had seen such driveways solve problems in the past. In this situation, due to the ravine/terrain, a side-by-side driveway could cause problems because of the existing houses. A variance for a driveway here is much better than the previous layout which was bad for the field in back and the neighbors. The various was the least invasive solution. Next steps: driveway permit request and shared driveway agreement to be approved by the TB. Motion to approve the driveway variance carried 3-0. 
D. N & B HURLEY/PRELIMINARY PLAT/OPTION 3 RURAL CLUSTER SUBDIVISION/GRIMSTAD RD./SEC. 10: 
To facilitate the review of the preliminary plat, the TB discussed questions posed by the developers and their engineer, questions from residents on Grimstad Rd. and Grimstad Rd. reconstruction and special assessments. The comments include but may not be limited to the following:  
1. An abandoned well on the property or in the Grimstad Road right-of-way needs to be filled and capped. 
Comment: The abandoned well at the end of Grimstad Road does not have to be filled and capped prior to the start of road construction on the new Bella Vista road.

2. The new road and the improvements to Grimstad Rd. – 

Comments: The proposed specifications for the Bella Vista road are consistent with the proposed specifications for the reconstruction of the section of Grimstad Rd. between the new road and CTH PD. The engineer reports that Bella Vista road is designed to fit into the reconstructed Grimstad Rd. This will be a condition of approval of the preliminary plat. At this point in time the town engineer will review Bella Vista road plans and will work on Grimstad Road reconstruction plans in the future. Right of way – 66’,    Roadway width base – 24’,    Surface – 20’,    Shoulders – 3 ‘,    Pavement thickness – 4”

It is consistent with town ordinance that the road base be constructed this year with the final servicing completed in 2015. The subdivision plat fee will allow the town engineer to begin to work with the developers’ engineer to review the road construction plans in detail after approval of the preliminary plat. 

3. . The applicant should contact Dane County Land Division Review Office regarding the request for an exception to the 66’ of frontage on an existing public way for 6 of the 9 lots. 

9/8/14 Applicants submitted a slightly revised preliminary plat based on discussions with Dane County Land Division Officer. Plat is ineligible for exemption from 66’ of frontage on an existing public way. New road longer. 

Comments: Current residents of Grimstad Rd. expressed concern about management of the drainage from the new development, during its construction and during the reconstruction of Grimstad Rd. Suggested that Town Engineer closely review storm water management, erosion control, drainage, etc. Any damage to Grimstad Road by Bella Vista construction activities will be monitored. 
4. The applicant should contact Dane County Highway Department regarding any required improvements to the intersection of Grimstad Rd. with CTH PD due to the additional 9 residences to be served by a portion of Grimstad Rd. Residents on Grimstad Rd. questioned whether a turn lane would be required. 

Comment: Dane County Highway Dept. Greggar Petersen notified the Town that NO turn lane would be required on CTH PD for the traffic generated by the proposed new road. However, Petersen stated Grimstad Rd. would need to be flattened near CTH PD to allow for a landing area for traffic. Town wants Town Engineer to evaluate this. 

5. In the calculation of the 75% and 25% area, may the road right-of-way be counted as open space?   NO

6. May the storm water management area be considered as open space? YES

7. May the open space in the 25% area around the clustered homes be rented out? NO – see the Plan/Ordinance language that discusses the use of the open space by the residents. 

8. May the 75% area NOT have a house? The 75% area may or may not be eligible for a residence. “The existing dwelling unit or one of the permitted lots may be associated with the 75% area.” An agricultural accessory building may be associated with the 75% area with documented farm income. Documentation of agricultural income must meet the standards of Dane County Zoning, too.  

9. Special Assessment Considerations: 

Proposal: Eloranta proposed the special assessment for each benefitting property owner be based on the number of feet of improved road used by each residence and potential lot. The total length divided by the number of lots - 9 proposed lots in Bella Vista plat plus three existing homes plus a potential lot from Banik/Paul lands plus access to the agricultural land. If a property owner would forego the right to a potential lot, that lot wouldn’t count in the calculation. 
Agricultural Access Only: Eloranta suggested that the calculation for agricultural use could be viewed in two ways. 

a. Agricultural use which involved an agriculture accessory building with income potential, such as a hot shed or grain elevator, would result in high usage of Grimstad Road and assessed a full share/equal to the residential share.  

b. Agricultural use without a building, pure cropland, would be less frequently used and be assessed less than a full share/less than a residential share. 

Trigger Factor: Eloranta discussed with the town attorney another factor to consider in calculating the assessment. Since the developer gets an additional advantage from the improved road because he can get more lots with an improved road than by developing the property with shared driveways, this benefit is worth more to the developer than to the existing homeowners. Thus, the assessment with a trigger factor should be greater than the assessment for the existing residences. Eloranta did not make any progress with this. 
Discontinue Grimstad Rd. after the turn off for Bella Vista Road: Eloranta asked the property owners located on the northern half of Grimstad Rd. to consider supporting a Town Board action to return the northern half of Grimstad Rd. to a private driveway that could be shared by the property owners. The Ogelsby property, of less than 35 acres in size, would need to acquire 66’ frontage on an existing public way between their land and CTH PD. Access to the retained section of Grimstad Rd. for the other properties on the northern half of the current Grimstad Rd. could be by shared driveway easement with Ogelsby. The Town would fix the deficiencies  in the section of Grimstad Rd. to be discontinued as a town road and turn it back over to the property owners. With it as a driveway, these benefitting property owners would not have to pay the special assessment for a reconstructed road.
Deferred payments as part of the special assessment process: The Town would like to investigate establishing a system of deferred payments by which the special assessment could be deferred until such time that an existing property owner on a limited fixed income would be able to pay. The Town would collect interest only and a small administrative cost to cover the deferred payments for a fixed period of time or until the property owing the special assessment changes hands. This may not be directly possible under state law which gives towns the authority to special assess unless the town adopts its own special assessment ordinance. 
CHANGES IN ROAD ORDINANCE/ROAD CONSTRUCTION GUIDE: More discussion required. In general, it was agreed that 4” pavement thickness is reasonable, constructed in 2 ¼ inches and 1 ¾ inches.  

BILLS: MOTION by Schwenn/Smith to approve the bills. Motion carried, 3-0. 
ADJOURN: MOTION by Schwenn/Smith to adjourn. Motion carried, 3-0.    
Respectfully submitted, Vicki Anderson, Town Clerk
